

This is a repository copy of *The politics of infrastructure in inner-city communities in Kingston, Jamaica, from 1962 to 2020.*

White Rose Research Online URL for this paper: https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/187902/

Version: Published Version

Article:

Altink, Henrice orcid.org/0000-0001-9123-0722 (2022) The politics of infrastructure in inner-city communities in Kingston, Jamaica, from 1962 to 2020. Journal of Urban History. ISSN 0096-1442

https://doi.org/10.1177/00961442211068031

Reuse

This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial (CC BY-NC) licence. This licence allows you to remix, tweak, and build upon this work non-commercially, and any new works must also acknowledge the authors and be non-commercial. You don't have to license any derivative works on the same terms. More information and the full terms of the licence here: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Takedown

If you consider content in White Rose Research Online to be in breach of UK law, please notify us by emailing eprints@whiterose.ac.uk including the URL of the record and the reason for the withdrawal request.





The Politics of Infrastructure in Inner-City Communities in Kingston, Jamaica, From 1962 to 2020

Journal of Urban History I-20 © The Author(s) 2022

© (1) (S)

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/00961442211068031 journals.sagepub.com/home/juh





Abstract

The "politics of infrastructure" reproduces inequality, leaving many urban residents without access to water, sanitation, and other basic services. Inner-city residents in Kingston, the capital of Jamaica, have long coped with poor drainage and waste collection that increases flood and health risks. Drawing upon a wide range of sources, this study examines how a system of patronage and partisan politics in Jamaica has helped to (re)produce this infrastructural deficit that has harmful effects on many inner-city residents, from independence in 1962 to the 2020 Atlantic hurricane season, the busiest on record. In doing so, it will enhance understanding of the nature of Jamaican politics at the local level, highlighting that politics of the Kingston and St Andrew Corporation (KSAC)—the municipal council—was marked by a continuous interaction between citizens, councilors, MPs, and civil servants, and that short-term jobs and contracts were the most important avenues of patronage

Keywords

Jamaica, politics, flooding, corruption, waste

In the last few decades, an "infrastructural turn" has taken place in urban studies, which views infrastructure as a "complex assemblage of both the social and technical/material," and uses it "as a critical object of analysis to think through the politics, ecology, social relations and every-day experiences of urban life." This body of work has shown that the rules, practices, and politics of infrastructure reproduce inequality as they leave many urban residents without access to basic services but also that the material organization of infrastructural networks both reflects and reinforces social orders. Inner-city residents in Kingston, the capital of Jamaica, have long coped with poorly maintained gullies and drains that cause many houses to flood during heavy rains. And they also experience a poor or even absent waste collection service. This causes many inner-city residents to dump uncollected waste in gullies—adding to the risk of flooding—or to burn or bury it, which increases health risks as it causes groundwater, soil, and air pollution and uncollected waste also attracts vermin and can collect water and thus become breeding sites for mosquitoes. This study examines how a system of patronage and partisan politics in Jamaica has helped to (re)produce this infrastructural deficit that has harmful effects on many inner-city

¹University of York, York, UK

residents, from independence in 1962 to the 2020 Atlantic hurricane season, the busiest on record. In doing so, it adds to the "infrastructural turn," which has increasingly focussed on cities in the Global South but has largely ignored the Caribbean and has also been more concerned with contemporary than with historical urban infrastructures.

Traditional accounts of urban politics have largely ignored infrastructures or treated them as a backdrop.⁴ The increasing number of studies that focus on the "politics of infrastructure" have shown that a focus on infrastructure can provide a greater understanding of how urban politics works and how it shapes everyday urban life.⁵ Like most other former British Caribbean colonies, after independence Jamaica became a patronage democracy—a democracy in which "citizens, especially those in lower-income groups, are integrated into politics through clientelistic relationships with their political parties." In return for their support for one of the two parties—the Jamaican Labour Party (JLP) or the People's National Party (PNP)—low-income groups received jobs, houses, and other benefits, while other supporters were rewarded with contracts and other material and immaterial goods.⁷ Clientelism in Jamaica is part and parcel of the fierce competition between the two parties, which started with clashes during the first election held under universal suffrage in 1944 that led to the deep identification of Jamaicans with one party or the other, and has often resulted in political violence.

While local government has always been a bastion of patronage, ⁸ existing scholarship on patronage and partisan politics in Jamaica, like that of politics in former British Caribbean colonies more generally, has largely ignored governance at the local level. And it has also been more concerned with political violence, which peaked during the 1980 general election when more than 800 people died, and the links between politics and organized crime than with the more everyday ways in which patronage and partisan politics has affected the lives of Jamaican citizens. ⁹ Drawing upon a wide range of sources, including reports in the *Gleaner*, Jamaica's biggest-selling newspaper, this study's examination of the ways in which patronage and partisan politics in Jamaica has contributed to poor waste collection and drainage maintenance in Kingston's inner-city communities will enhance our understanding of the complex and intricate connections between local and central government in Jamaica.

More specifically, this study will highlight that politics of the Kingston and St Andrew Corporation (KSAC)—the municipal council—was marked by a continuous interaction between citizens, councilors, MPs, and civil servants, and that short-term jobs and contracts were the most important avenues of patronage. 10 In the two decades following independence, Kingston's MPs and councilors used state resources to reward inner-city clients with jobs, contracts, and other benefits. But this changed in the 1980s with the onset of the Structural Adjustment Programs (SAPs) imposed by international lenders, which stipulated free market programs and a reduction in fiscal deficit. The SAPs led to fiscal austerity which limited the amount of money available not only for public services, including drainage and waste collection, but also for short-term work programs and other traditional patronage sources. Kingston's MPs and councilors from then onwards came to rely even more heavily on "criminal Dons"-neighborhood leaders linked to the drug trade—both to provide patronage resources and act as brokers between themselves and their inner-city clients. 11 Or as the political scientist Michael W. Collier has argued, the "alliance of drug dons and political dons" provided the political system with "a lucrative source of patronage benefits" and the political dons became "go-betweens," disbursing "resources obtained from the drug dons as part of the normal political patronage system."¹²

The remainder of this article is divided into four sections. The first provides a brief overview of drainage and housing in inner-city communities. The second and third sections examine, respectively, poor waste collection and poor drainage maintenance in inner-city communities over time, while the final section summarizes how patronage and partisan politics has contributed to this infrastructural deficit. Before outlining drainage and housing in Kingston's inner-city communities, a brief note is in place about the term inner-city communities. This term refers to

low-income communities in or bordering the urban center and on the periphery of the city. These communities are marked by violence, low levels of education, high population densities, poor service provision, and high unemployment but they differ considerably. Some, for instance, have a relatively high level of home ownership and active community organizations but renting and intra-community tension are common in others. Furthermore, some communities are located close to gullies or banks of rivers and thus at risk of flooding, but others are not, especially many informal settlements on the periphery of the city. And the communities also vary in terms of housing. Self-built homes are common in informal settlements and range in quality from poorly constructed to relatively sturdy. Public housing dominates in inner-city communities in the more central areas. Much of this housing stock was built in the 1960s and 1970s and is now quite rundown but structurally robust.

I

Gullies resemble large ditches and are usually dry except after heavy rain. They are formed naturally because of a fast-flowing stream but can also be man-made. Together with drains in roads, gullies are the main lines to quickly channel rainwater. Today, there are more than fifty mostly man-made gullies in Kingston (see Figure 1), a city of some sixty to seventy square miles with a population of 592,000, 13 but which the exception of a recent article by Rivke Jaffe and Lucy Evans on how gullies have been imagined in literature, music, and visual culture, they have largely been ignored by scholars. 14 Gullies run along an east-to-west axis, starting at the foot of the hills that surround the city and ending in the harbor. 15 Following storms in 1933 that caused major damage to the gullies and which killed an estimated fifty people, many gullies were paved and underground drains were installed. 16 The risk of flooding in the city increased in the decades preceding independence as a result of deforestation in the hills and urbanization. As houses and roads in the city increased, more ground was covered in concrete and asphalt and as a result more rainwater was forced to run off and settle in low-lying areas, where most inner-city communities were located. 17 To reduce the risk of flooding, various drainage projects were undertaken in the 1950s and 1960s, including the extension of the Sandy Gully—the gully that drained most of the flood water from the city. 18 But gully and drain building failed to keep step with increased urbanization. For example, the McGregor Gully was built in 1955 but by the early 1970s it already regularly overflowed because of increased surface run-off caused by the building of numerous houses and businesses in the area.¹⁹ During tropical storm Gilda in 1973, for instance, sixty people living along the gully had to be airlifted when a gully wall collapsed.²⁰

Poor planning goes some way to explain why many houses and other buildings were built close to gullies in the first decades following independence. The Government of Jamaica (GoJ) and developers acquired land for new housing projects when and where it was available, without paying much attention to how building would affect patterns of drainage. For example, in the early 1960s, new housing projects were developed in, among others, Duhaney Park and Harbour View but soon after they were completed roads and houses started to flood during storms because of a lack of channels to lead storm water into nearby gullies. Soon after independence, the role of the KSAC in planning was eroded. The Town Planning Authority (TPA), which fell under the Ministry of Mines and Natural Resources, had responsibility for physical planning in Jamaica. Local planning authorities had to refer planning applications to the TPA, which delegated its functions to the Town Planning Department (TPD). The KSAC was the local planning authority but its role in planning was undermined by the TPD, which issued urban "development orders" that could foster or block growth in certain areas, and regularly "called-in" areas, meaning that they were removed from the control of the local authority.

In 1987, central government removed all planning duties from the KSAC as part of a wider process of reducing the autonomy of local authorities and transferred it to the TPD. The KSAC's



Figure 1. Gully map of Kingston, 2021.

planning duties were restored in the early 1990s. In 2001, the TPA merged with the Natural Resources Conservation Authority and Land Development and Utilization Commission to form the National Environment Protection Agency (NEPA), which focusses on environmental permitting and drafting development orders. Alongside NEPA, the Ministry of Local Government and the local authorities are now the main planning agencies, which liaise with a number of agencies regarding infrastructure for urban housing projects, including the National Water Commission (NWC) and the National Works Commission (NWA). Since then the role of the KSAC's building and town planning department has continued to be overshadowed by central government and this along with staffing capacity has limited its ability to enforce building regulations. As a result of what the Interamerican Development Bank has called a "dysfunctional physical planning system," in recent decades much building has been approved in disaster-prone areas and little attention has been paid to drainage when authorities have given approval to new housing, industry, and road schemes.

But a lot of building in disaster-prone areas in Kingston never had any professional input as there has long been a very active informal sector providing housing to low-income residents. In fact, the number of informal settlements rapidly increased over the years, numbering nearly one hundred in 2008.²⁸ This rise largely reflects the lack of affordable housing in Kingston. Although not at the levels of the 1930s and 1940s when rural-to-urban migration was at its peak, many rural men and women moved to Kingston in the immediate post-independence period in search for work. Because of a lack of affordable housing, they rented run-down houses with few amenities in overcrowded areas, mostly in downtown Kingston; built their own homes on marginal land; or squatted in vacated buildings.²⁹ In the 1960s and 1970s, the JLP and PNP governments undertook not only new low-income housing projects but also public housing programs that cleared old housing stock in downtown Kingston and replaced it with new housing.³⁰ These houses were distributed on a patronage basis to secure votes and soon gave rise to garrison communities: communities where the majority of votes are cast for one of the two parties as a result of intimidation, coercion, and corruption, and which are ruled by Dons, supported by gangs, and aim to secure votes for politicians in return for favors.³¹

In the 1960s and 1970s, the politically aligned gangs in garrison communities depended largely on arms and material resources from their political patrons. At a time when international lenders-imposed SAPs reduced the political patrons' access to state resources, the Dons were able to access new sources of income, including the international drugs trade, extortion rackets, and construction businesses, which changed the relationships between Dons and politicians. According to Kevin Edmonds, the Dons became more autonomous and Rivke Jaffe has added that "their negotiating power vis-'a-vis politicians grew." In return for the Dons' support, politicians have tried to shelter them and their gangs from the security forces. There are now nine garrison communities in Kingston, mostly located downtown and controlled by the PNP. According to Amanda Sives, the "declining state resources" in the 1980s and 1990s led to "the partial replacement of the politician by the drug don," who provides not just "material resources and opportunity to travel but also protection."

Since the 1980s, government has moved away from providing finished housing to making it easier for poor households to obtain a mortgage from the National Housing Trust (NHT)—the main mortgage provider for low-income households—and for those living in informal settlements to acquire land tenure. Because many inner-city residents were not in formal employment, they could not obtain a mortgage from the NHT.³⁵ As such, they had little choice but to pay high rents for often poor-quality housing or build their own home on marginal lands and/or precarious sites vulnerable to hazards. For example, during tropical storm Gustav in 2008, various houses in informal settlements in the Hope River watershed area and the McGregor Gully were washed away, and in 2015, a major fire broke out at Kingston's main dump causing massive smog that particularly affected the residents of Riverton Meadows, a largely informal settlement adjacent to the dump.³⁶

Many residents of informal settlements have tried to obtain land tenure because without legal title they struggle to access basic services. The NWC, for example, has long refused to connect households without land tenure to the water and sewer system, and because informal settlements have not been regarded as part of the municipal jurisdiction they have been routinely bypassed by waste collectors.³⁷ Some scholars have argued that such "deliberate targeting of infrastructural networks" constitutes "infrastructural violence," as it marginalizes those left out and can also be "substantially deleterious." The failure to collect waste in informal settlements and poor collection in other communities has for many inner-city residents endangered their health and for those living close to gullies, also enhanced the risk of flooding. The following section will set out how patronage and partisan politics has contributed to poor or absent waste collection in inner-city communities.

Ш

Kingston's gullies have always been dumping grounds for waste. Middle-class commentators have blamed inner-city residents for the state of the gullies. In 1976, for example, Mayor Ralph Brown (PNP) referred to them as "dirty people with dirty minds." And not so long ago, *Gleaner* reporter André Wright proposed "behaviour modification programmes" for inner-city residents to address the city's waste problem. But inner-city residents themselves have blamed the waste services for the state of the gullies. One resident living near the Sandy Gully, for instance, told a reporter in 2018 that because "rubbish truck nuh [not] come, the people them throw things in the gully." Also it should be noted that, as Figure 1 illustrates, gullies run from the hills to the harbor. Many of Kingston's wealthier communities are located in or near the hills. Their residents too dump waste in gullies but this affects them little as it streams down to the low-lying inner-city communities. The accumulation of waste and debris in low-lying areas because of the direction of the gullies and poor or absent waste collection has facilitated the marginalization of inner-city residents as they have become associated with dirt, as the quote by Mayor Ralph Brown illustrates. And this association does much to explain why many Jamaican politicians have ignored the welfare of inner-city residents.

As mentioned, most waste collectors did not consider informal settlements part of municipal jurisdiction so waste collection there has always been largely absent. For instance, a 2008 study of 754 informal settlements across the island found that only 37 percent benefited from municipal waste collection and that the remainder resorted to open dumps and open burning. To reasons, waste collection in other inner-city communities has always been poor, leaving these residents also little choice but to dump or burn or even burry waste. First of all, many roads in these communities, especially those in the more central areas of the city, are too narrow for garbage trucks. Over the years, communal skips have been installed, often with international donor support, but not in all communities. And at times residents have set fire to skips when waste went uncollected for days to stop the smell. For example, as part of the Inner City Basic Services for the Poor Project, which was funded by the World Bank and ran from 2006 till 2013, fifty-one skips were purchased for twelve inner-city areas but only thirty were installed because the "streets were too narrow" to place more.

Limited fleet capacity has also contributed to poor waste collection. Throughout the period under discussion, many trucks have always been out of service because of a lack of funding to repair or replace them. For instance, in 1969, there were fifty trucks but on most days more than twenty were out of service, and in the early 1990s, most of the time half of the fleet was out of service. Limited fleet capacity and the difficulty of garbage trucks accessing certain communities do much to explain why today only 35 percent of inner-city households experience a weekly collection. In other words, the material organization of Kingston's waste infrastructure has mediated social outcomes. Irregular collection has affected inner-city households more than others. Many, for instance, have lacked gardens to store uncollected waste for several days. Also, because they have been unable or unwilling to purchase large metal bins, they have used milk crates, cardboard boxes, and other improvised waste receptacles, which have often not been deemed appropriate by waste collectors and thus been left uncollected. As

And a final reason for poor waste collection in inner-city communities is violence.⁴⁹ In the 1960s and 1970s, political inter-community violence led waste collectors to avoid certain areas, or they could not enter certain areas.⁵⁰ For instance, in 1976, "tribal warfare" between politically aligned gangs in Rema (Wilton Gardens), a JLP stronghold, and in Concrete Jungle (Arnett Gardens), a PNP stronghold run by the Don "Red Tony" Welch, prevented for weeks the collection of waste in these and surrounding areas, including Jones Town, Rose Town, and Trench Town.⁵¹ And around the time of the 1980 election in many parts of downtown Kingston, residents set up blockades to protect themselves against violence that impeded waste collection.⁵² From the

1980s onward, there has been less political but more gang violence in Kingston but this too has at times proved an obstacle for waste collectors.⁵³ For example, when in November 2002 a shooting occurred in downtown Kingston that killed five and wounded thirteen, waste collectors avoided the area for several days, leaving garbage to pile up along the main thoroughfares in the area.⁵⁴ And in November 2019, waste collectors were reluctant to enter Riverton because of a flare-up of crime-related violence there.⁵⁵

Limited fleet capacity and lack of communal skips were largely the result of underinvestment in the waste service. Until 1985, the KSAC ran its own waste service—the Public Cleansing Department. On the insistence of lenders, the JLP government in the 1980s began to centralize and privatize public services on the grounds that delivery by local government was cost-ineffective and that centralization would allow for greater fiscal restraint.⁵⁶ So in 1985, waste collection in Kingston shifted to Metropolitan Parks and Markets (MPM), a limited liability company directly managed by the Ministry of Local Government, which merged in 2001 with other regional services to form the National Solid Waste Management Authority (NSWMA). All three waste services were mainly funded through local property taxes but because not all homeowners in Kingston paid these taxes—today it is less than 60 percent⁵⁷—their revenue base was limited.⁵⁸ To purchase new trucks and make other investments, the three waste services, then, often had to ask central government for additional grants or loans. During economic downturns, central government often refused or did not award the amount requested. 59 Also up to 1985, when the KSAC ran its own waste service, the Minister of Local Government was less likely to honor requests for extra investment when the KSAC and central government were controlled by different parties, as was, for instance, the case in 1969 when the KSAC asked for J\$150,000 but was given J\$45,000.⁶⁰

Over the years, waste collection in Kingston has come to rely on private contractors. While the Public Cleansing Department used private contractors occasionally when there was a shortage of trucks or staff, MPM and the NSWMA largely used private contractors.⁶¹ International lenders saw privatization of public services as a means to limit clientelism as it would reduce state resources available for patronage.⁶² The use of private contractors for waste collection, however, has become an important source of political patronage. Before the NSWMA assumed control over waste collection in Kingston, contracts were not put to public tender—loose arrangements were in place and oral contracts were common.⁶³Although the NSWMA has tried to follow clear procedures in the awarding of contacts with statements of volume, rates, and standards, it has been subject to investigations by the Office of the Contractor General (OCG) for irregular contracts, which have not only highlighted irregularities in the awarding of contacts, such as the use of non-registered contractors, but also the allocation of contracts on a partisan basis. For example, in 2005, the NSWMA hired for one of its collection zones a former general manager of MPM with ties to the governing PNP party and without going to tender.⁶⁴ And shortly after the JLP won the election in 2007, several contracts were ended and replaced by others.⁶⁵ Close connections between Kingston MPs and the chairman of the NSWMA have facilitated the allocation of contracts of a partisan basis. Chairman Alston Stewart, for example, admitted in 2005 that two leading figures in the JLP—Edward Seaga, MP for West Kingston, and Delroy Chuck, MP for North East St Andrew—regularly called him and that he would accept their recommendations and address issues they raised about collection in their constituencies.⁶⁶

According Michael W. Collier, "the manipulation in the awarding and financing of state contracts" is the "single greatest source of political corruption in Jamaica." Initially, businessmen and other middle-class community area leaders were rewarded for shoring up party support with contracts, and funds received from the awarding and financing of these contracts went into party coffers to support election campaigns. Since the late 1970s and particularly with the onset of the SAPs, contracts have increasingly been awarded to the criminal Dons, who set up various front firms, including waste collection firms.

corruption and now has a comprehensive anti-corruption model, which consists of a network of legislation and several anti-corruption bodies, including the OCG and the office of the Auditor-General, which are tasked to uncover government waste and fraud linked to political corruption. But although it is now more difficult to circumvent the procurement system—for example, all bids over a certain amount need to be put out to tender—it is still possible. A common method used is the leaking of bid information by employees of government agencies to contractors so that they submit a tender closest to the estimated value of the project. And in certain instances, direct contracting is allowed, including for waste collection and some other work in communities controlled by Dons because their residents would not hesitate to use violence if a contract were awarded to someone other than the Don. As regular waste collection is crucial for public health, contracts for certain collection zones, then, have increasingly been awarded to firms linked to Dons. Rivke Jaffe has shown in her work on Kingston's garrison communities that waste collection is one of many benefits that Dons have come to bestow on garrison communities and one of several services they have taken over from the state.

Because of poor waste collection, many inner-city residents have ended up dumping waste in gullies. This practice would have posed less of a flood risk if gullies had been regularly cleaned, especially ahead of the hurricane season. The following section will show that limited resources did much to prevent routine cleaning and that gullies in some inner-city communities were cleaned and repaired more often than in others because of political biases.

Ш

Throughout the period under discussion, Kingston's gullies and drains were not routinely cleaned, resulting in the build-up of waste dumped by humans, assorted debris flushed during flooding, and vegetation that naturally accumulates. For instance, in 1986, debris and waste that had been building up to almost five feet high had to be removed before a stretch of gully in West Kingston could be repaired. 73 A lack of funds and confusion about whose responsibility it was to clean gullies and drains largely explain the neglect of the city's drainage system. The KSAC's Public Cleansing Department was responsible for gully and drain cleaning, except for the Sandy Gully which fell under the NWA.⁷⁴ While MPM was supposed to take over all its responsibilities, gully and drain cleaning was not included in its annual budget. As such, the agency had to ask the Minister of Local Government for additional funds to carry out this task and such requests were not always granted, especially during the economic downturn of the early 1990s. In 1993, the Minister of Local Government decided to allocate money to the KSAC for gully and drain cleaning so that MPM could concentrate on waste collection. This seemed to be in line with local government reforms that promised the return of autonomy to local government but it was not a regular arrangement so in years following, the KSAC and MPM each denied responsibility for gully and drain cleaning.75 Eventually, the KSAC assumed full responsibility but requests for funds to undertake this task were often dismissed or significantly scaled down, especially when central government and the KSAC were controlled by different parties. For example, in 2005, the JLP Mayor Desmond McKenzie requested J\$50 million for gully and drain cleaning but the Minister of Local Government only granted J\$14 million.⁷⁶

When undertaken, gully and drain cleaning was usually done as Christmas work. This tradition of handing out short-term employment over the Christmas vacation started in the 1930s as a means of unemployment relief. Christmas work has continued up to today and provides for many inner-city residents an essential source of income. Initially, central government gave local councils a special budget for Christmas work, which they could spend as they saw fit. But soon government agencies, such as the NWA, were given funds for short-term projects during the Christmas vacation, including drainage work, and Christmas work was also incorporated into funds available for MPs to develop their constituencies. Already in the early 1950s, Christmas

work was allocated on a partisan basis and since then has been a major tool used by politicians to get votes from lower-class constituents.⁷⁸

The allocation of Christmas work mirrored that of short-term employment on public projects. Councilors and MPs would tell grassroots party activists in their division or constituency what and how many jobs were available for Christmas work. They in turn would contact community area leaders and other "brokers," including from the 1970s onward the Dons, and together they completed a list of names of people in the area that needed jobs. Councilors and MPs would then recommend these people to local or central government civil servants. To Civil servants were usually prepared to respond to these requests because many owed their position to an MP or councilor or would need them for promotion because the civil service itself was a basis of patronage, and the MP or councilor would also be able to pull strings for a family member to get a hospital appointment or some other benefit.

In their account of Jamaica in the 1970s, Stephens and Stephens have argued that workers in patronage jobs believed that the job was a "quid pro quo for previous party work" and that "thus no additional work effort" was needed to justify holding it.⁸¹ A 1971 commission investigating the allocation of Christmas work by the KSAC concluded that "little meaningful work was done" on gully cleaning projects.⁸² But there is little evidence that throughout the post-independence period drainage work allocated on a partisan basis was routinely of substandard quality because workers saw it as a reward from their patrons for their party support rather than work. It is questionable, however, whether gully cleaning undertaken as part of Christmas work did much to avert flooding, considering it was carried out over a very short period.

To gain party support but also to remedy the neglect of drainage caused by an underfunded KSAC, Kingston's MPs have over the years used funds that central government has made available to them for constituency work on gully and drain cleaning. In the 1970s, the PNP government set up the Special Employment Program (SEP), which provided work for the unemployed, including gully and drain cleaning over the Christmas vacation. Although attempts were made to allow both parties to recommend workers for SEP projects, most work was allocated to people recommended by ruling-party MPs and councilors. 83 The JLP strongly condemned the allocation of work for SEP projects but did not abolish the SEP when it assumed power in 1980. As Stephens and Stephens have argued, doing so would have been "politically very costly," as JLP supporters expected a return for their party support after the election victory.⁸⁴ In fact, the JLP government increased the resources available to MPs to "buy" the loyalty of their lower-class constituents when it set up the Local Development Fund (LDF) in 1985.85 Under the LDF, each MP was allocated a sum of money which they could spend at their own discretion and was used by many for gully and drain cleaning. 86 When the PNP took office in 1989, it further increased MPs' patronage resources by setting up the Social and Economic Support Program (SESP), which aimed to provide a safety net during the economic downturn.⁸⁷ Although the SESP could be used for a wide range of purposes, most MPs used it for short-term employment, including gully and drain cleaning.88 In 2008, the JLP government merged the SESP and LDF into a Constituency Development Fund (CDF) to be used for human and infrastructure development projects. Because the JLP had campaigned on an anti-corruption platform, it was decided that CDF money would not be directly allocated to the sixty MPs but that they would have to submit proposals to be scrutinized by a bipartisan parliamentary committee, and they would have to submit project reports to ensure transparency.⁸⁹ Many of these safeguards against partisan allocation, however, were never fully implemented so that the CDF has become a major source of party political patronage.⁹⁰

Gully and drain cleaning, then, was largely a political act that served to bind citizens to politicians—offering work to some and removing waste and debris that put a neighborhood at risk of flooding. Because it took place over a short period of time during the Christmas vacation, much waste, debris, and vegetation built up in the months leading up to the hurricane season

(June-November), and this could necessitate emergency cleaning ahead of a storm. Because of limited funds, decisions had to be made where emergency cleaning was to take place, and these were influenced by party politics. Constituencies and divisions in the KSAC with an MP or councilor from the ruling party were more likely to be chosen than others. ⁹¹ Opposition MPs and councilors regularly complained about this. In 1999, for instance, some opposition councilors thought it was pointless to submit a list of gullies and drains in their division that needed emergency cleaning when it was obvious that ruling-party divisions would be selected. ⁹² And in 2014, when the KSAC was controlled by the PNP, JLP councilors claimed that most money for drain cleaning had gone to PNP divisions and that only six of its fifteen divisions had been cleaned. ⁹³

If it was already difficult to find funds to routinely clean drains and gullies, it was even harder to obtain funds for essential repairs or to change the course of gullies, necessitated by increased urbanization, especially following the SAPs, when the GoJ spent much on debt servicing, leaving less for infrastructure and social services. Failure to repair minor breaches in gullies often caused significant damage during a storm, necessitating large funds for major repair. For example, following hurricane Gustav in 2008, the NWA, supported by the Caribbean Development Bank, spent J\$2.4 billion—the same amount as the total annual CDF budget—on repairing parts of the Sandy Gully. It had planned to undertake further work but its budget, set by central government, did not stretch that far. According to the NWA, this explained why during hurricane Nicole in 2010, a gully wall collapsed that killed six people. This is a clear illustration how the materiality of Kingston's drainage system has mediated social outcomes.

Because gully and drain repair work was done on an ad hoc basis, reliant on external funding or driven by emergency, it usually required short-term labor and short-term contracts, especially for construction companies. This made it, according to one commentator, an "incomparable source of patronage." Across the globe, construction has always been one of the most corrupt sectors because projects are complex—involving multiple sub-contractors, suppliers, and workers—and the industry relies heavily on cash because of the type of workers employed and because companies want to avoid tax. 197 In the mid-1970s, the PNP government embarked on a project to repair various gullies damaged by tropical storm Gilda in 1973 and handed this work out to party activists, many of whom were well-known "gunmen"—a local term for gangsters—including "Red Tony" Welch and Dennis "Dasheen" Grant, who were given contracts for the Sandy Gully. Prior to the 1972 election, the party had particularly attacked the JLP government on the issue of corruption, whether the allocation of public housing in West Kingston to party supporters or the corrupt use of office for personal financial gain. Yet when it was in office, it reinforced rather than combatted a culture of corruption as work on the gullies illustrates.

In 1975, the KSAC awarded two contracts to repair the flood damage of the Lilford Gully to the gunman George Spence, better known as "Feather Mop," who had played an important role in the PNP election campaign in West St Catherine. In June 1975, the town clerk from the KSAC showed that "Feather Mop" was paid nearly twice the amount for the work done. A criminal investigation followed, leading to the immediate dismissal of two KSAC officials. But before the investigation was concluded, "Feather Mop" was fatally shot. 101 Work undertaken on the McGregor Gully in Vineyard Town illustrates even more clearly that during the PNP's time in office in the 1970s, fraud and corruption in drainage projects were for party and personal gain but also benefited the mass of lower-class constituents. When during the first six weeks of the threeyear project already J\$1.9 of the J\$2 million budget had been spent, Ted Ogilvie, the permanent secretary in the Ministry of Construction that oversaw the project, became suspicious. In June 1976, he called Weston Dyer, the superintendent, for a meeting and asked to see a full list of contractors. Based on this and other evidence, Ogilvie stopped all payments in December so that a full investigation could be carried out. Six months later, however, he was fatally shot by two gunmen. 102 In June 1979, Dyer and two other Ministry of Works officials went on trial for several accounts of fraud. Dyer was found guilty and sentenced to twelve months' imprisonment with

Altink I I

hard labor. ¹⁰³ A year later, he was charged with Ogilvie's murder. Witnesses stated that he had said that Ogilvie had to die because he "stopped money from flowing," and that two of his men had said "is a right boss, we'll take care of the job. ¹⁰⁴ These two men were also charged with the murder but fled Jamaica. ¹⁰⁵ Dyer was found guilty of conspiracy and incitement to murder and sentenced to ten years imprisonment with hard labor. ¹⁰⁶

During the McGregor Gully fraud trial, it was revealed that 200 of the nearly 600 work and other contracts had violated the rules for procurement and that numerous forged checks had been issued, amounting to a total value of J\$970,000—nearly half of the original budget. Through the irregularity in contracts and forged checks, Dyer was able to enrich himself and benefit lowerclass constituents in Vineyard Town. For example, he let his right-hand man, Winston Reid, cash forged checks and then shared some of the proceeds with him. And he also issued checks to unemployed local youth. The election victory in 1972 and the imposition of a levy on foreign mining companies in 1974, which increased state resources, had fuelled poor urban youth's sense of entitlement to political handouts.¹⁰⁷ Also by 1976, Jamaica experienced an economic crisis caused largely by a decline in tourism and mining, major contributors to the island's GDP, and there was also an increase in violence—both political and gang warfare—that spread beyond garrison communities. 108 This explains why many unemployed local youth regularly turned up to the gully site asking for work and why Dyer was so quick to issue them with checks. But the numerous irregular contracts also served to shore up support for the PNP and increase its coffers. Dyer issued contracts to people on a list provided by Colin Campbell, a special assistant to the Prime Minister, and which included names recommended by PNP MPs and councilors. ¹⁰⁹ Dyer, then, was both a broker for and client of his political patrons.

Although not to the extent of the 1970s, when a democratic socialist agenda fuelled an extreme sense of entitlement amongst the urban poor for party benefits, many inner-city residents have continued to see gully work as a means to make a living. In the 1990s, for instance, gully maintenance work was often hindered by large numbers of locals turning up to sites and demanding work and at higher rates than workers already employed. 110 And while the rules for procurement have been tightened up in recent years, they have not prevented irregular contracts for drainage work. In 2011, an OCG investigation concluded that a large number of contracts for drainage work in Kingston issued between 2006 and 2010 were given to a fake contractor, who had acted as a front for some councilors and a KSAC official.¹¹¹ And in 2016, the OCG investigated an island-wide debushing and drain cleaning program after the opposition claimed that this J\$600 million program was a vote-buying exercise because it was carried out just before the local elections and no approval had been sought from the House of Representatives. By claiming that it was an emergency program to prevent flooding during storms, the JLP government was able to not just circumvent the House of Representatives but also directly appoint contractors. The OCG, however, found that emergency procurement processes were not properly followed. For example, not all contractors were on the list of the National Contract Commission and some money was unaccountable, particularly that used for "facilitators," who paid the workers and had been recommended by three ministers. 112

Entrenched corruption and the reliance on patron-client networks for welfare contributed to the risk of flooding in some inner-city communities. For example, communities with an MP or councilor from the ruling party were more likely than others to have their drains and gullies cleaned over the Christmas vacation or ahead of a storm and to be singled out for major gully repairs. And as drain cleaning and repair work was largely allocated as Christmas work, only small projects were undertaken, which often necessitated the need for more substantial drainage repairs in future. To undertake such repairs, government had to rely on international donors and lenders. It could be argued that if contracts for drainage works had followed the procurement rules, government would not have had to rely as much on external support and thus increase its debt, which affected the delivery of public services and goods.

Jamaicans have had no illusions about political corruption. For example, 84 percent of an island-wide sample in 1978 agreed that there was corruption in government, and 62 percent in an island-wide sample in 2016 believed that "more than half" or "all" public officials were involved in corruption.¹¹³ Yet while many deplored such actions, they still looked to their MP and councilor for short-term work and, as Carl Stone has argued, to "deliver miracles," such as preventing their community from being flooded.¹¹⁴ During election time, Kingston MPs and councilors often promised to reduce flooding and some even used their constituency funding for gully and drain cleaning ahead of an election. Yet once elected they often ignored the state of the drainage network, especially in safe constituencies, including garrison communities. Take for example, St Andrew South West, which includes some of the most deprived communities and has been a very safe PNP constituency—in 2020 MP Angela Brown-Burke was re-elected with a 90.3 percent majority. 115 In March 2001, when after several complaints about flooding the NWA finally began to clean their "garbage-chucked" gully, residents from Majesty Gardens told a Gleaner reporter that they hoped "this is not an election thing. We hope they do the job properly and not half-way." But it was not done properly so that in November 2001 the gully overflowed, and many houses were flooded. When tropical storm Isadore hit the island in September 2002, another twenty-five houses in this St Andrew South West community were flooded. The MP for the area—Portia Simpson-Miller-visited Majesty Gardens and handed out food parcels but did nothing to address the causes of the repeated flooding. 116 Residents from the Bottom Back-To area have felt similarly neglected by the St Andrew South West MP. In October 2020, after yet another storm that caused heavy rainfall, one complained that "every time the rain falls, the water comes over high from the gully. See it here, every house around here flood out. The MP knows about it but nothing nuh come out of it. Is a long time this stay so."117 This quote and also the one above by residents from Majesty Gardens illustrates, as Rose E. Ficek has argued in the case of Puerto Rico after hurricane Maria, 118 that citizens can start to feel differently about the state when it fails to maintain infrastructures.

The inaction of their MP to address repeated flooding and other problems faced by the residents in St Andrew South West may explain why voter turnout in this constituency, like in many others, has steadily declined, from 58.6 percent in 2007 to 30.38 percent in 2020. 119 A 2020 report into the political culture of democracy in Jamaica, as part of the Latin America Public Opinion Project (LAPOP) at Vanderbilt University, found that across Jamaica political apathy has increased in recent decades, resulting in low voter turnout. The report concluded that this was "not surprising," considering that "the fringes of the major parties have long been associated with political violence, and more recently with extortion, lottery scamming and other forms of criminal activities." 120

Inner-city communities where drain and gully cleaning was not regularly undertaken, for reasons mentioned above, had little choice but to mitigate the risk of flooding by cleaning drains and gullies themselves. For example, in 1999, the Drewland Citizens' Association, with a grant from the United Nations Development Programme's Local Initiative Facility for Urban Environment, organized the clean-up of the Sandy Gully in their community, and in 2002, after they had repeatedly asked the KSAC to address the issue, several residents from Kingston Gardens removed waste that blocked the gully in their community. Many studies on the politics of infrastructure examine urban infrastructure as a site of social struggle, focussing on activism and public protest to demand access to or better services. While individual communities such as Kingston Gardens have at times asked the KSAC, their councilor, or MP for blocked drains and gullies to be cleaned, the has never been cross-community protest about the state of gullies and drains even though most drains and gullies run through multiple inner-city communities, as Figure 1 illustrates. Patronage and partisan politics has limited such collective action because it promotes divisions. But it has also stifled protest in inner-city communities more generally because it has made many residents reliant on work, benefits, and other handouts by politicians, creating what

some scholars have called a "dependency syndrome." ¹²⁴ It has been argued that in the absence of a comprehensive social welfare system, patronage politics in Global South countries like Jamaica benefits the poor, providing them with services that they otherwise would not get. ¹²⁵ But scholars agree that patronage politics has mostly negative implications, particularly for the functioning of democracy. The dependency on political patrons limits the exercise of citizenship rights as poor voters are obliged to give up some of their political rights by accepting benefits and less likely to protest or hold politicians and parties to account. ¹²⁶

IV

Like many other Caribbean islands, Jamaica has been experiencing more frequent and more intense natural disasters. Hurricane Ivan in 2004 was one of the worst, killing seventeen people and causing US\$575 million in damage. ¹²⁷ Kingston was particularly badly affected when many areas flooded. In the aftermath, proposals were made for no-build zones in flood-prone areas but it took until 2018 before such legislation was adopted. ¹²⁸ Some of the most flood-prone areas are informal settlements, which have declared allegiance to one of the two parties in return for benefits, including access to some basic services. ¹²⁹ To date no informal settlement has been declared a no-build zone because politicians fear that relocating the residents will cost them votes. ¹³⁰

The failure to declare no-build zones in flood-prone areas is an extreme example of how Jamaican patronage and partisan politics has exposed Kingston's inner-city residents to flooding. The foregoing has focussed on the more everyday ways in which it has affected the risk of flooding in inner-city communities located close to gullies. It has highlighted that gully and drain maintenance was both patchy and ineffective. Gullies and drains were not routinely cleaned but they were more likely to be cleaned in communities supportive of the ruling party than in others, highlighting that the materiality of Kingston's drainage system helped to create and/or sustain inequalities. Because central government and the KSAC changed, an inner-city community could experience a relatively well-functioning drainage network for five years but more blocked gullies the next. How often gullies and drains were cleaned in a community depended also much on the MP. If an MP was not guaranteed the votes for re-election, they would be more likely to spend part of their constituency funds on gully and drain cleaning. Also, when gully and drain cleaning was undertaken, it was not always very effective because it was usually done over a short period of time—during the Christmas vacation—and often too far ahead of the hurricane season.

Gullies connect uptown and downtown Kingston because they flow all the way from the wealthier areas in the hills through to low-income communities downtown and end in the harbor. But they also disconnect the two areas as they "dump" much waste in downtown neighborhoods which along with poor waste collection has allowed for the association of downtown residents with dirt. Poor waste collection in inner-city communities was closely related to patronage and partisan politics. In the 1960s and 1970s, political competition between communities at times escalated into violence hindering waste collection. Since then, flare-ups between different criminal factions in certain inner-city communities have occasionally prevented waste collection. And like contracts for gully and drain repair works, contracts for waste collection in Kingston have been marked by fraud and corruption. The money siphoned off from partisan contracts could have been used to improve the drainage system or purchase more garbage trucks to allow for more regular waste collection. This is not to deny, however, the real difficulties faced by the GoJ in recent decades in investing in drainage infrastructure and waste services, largely because of the insistence of international lenders that it reduces public debt.

Kingston represents a significant proportion of the Jamaican electorate—the city delivers thirteen of the sixty-three MPs—and offers most of the resources for the parties, including manpower, money, and social connections. Along with the shift toward neoliberalism, this helps explain why from the 1980s onwards central government removed waste collection from the

KSAC and asserted more oversight over planning and gully and drain cleaning in the capital.¹³¹ This reduction in local autonomy enabled the ruling party to use state resources to invest in areas where its vote was the least secure or withhold it from those held by the opposition. It, for instance, allowed for more regular waste collection in some communities and made it possible for the ruling party to refuse or scale down the KSAC's requests for funds for drain and gully cleaning when the municipal council was controlled by the opposition party.

The KSAC's dependency on central government and the underfunding or even removal of its services, as in the case of waste collection, has limited its ability to maintain gullies and drains and to keep the city clean, and this has impacted its capacity to gain the respect of residents, as reflected in low voter turnout for KSAC elections. But the KSAC has not only become more dependent on ministries and government agencies. Starting in the 1970s, central government made more funds available to MPs to develop their constituencies. As a result, drain and gully cleaning along with other development projects in Kingston have come to rely largely on MPs, especially those from the ruling party as they have always benefited more from these funds.

This study of the politics of waste collection and the maintenance of the drainage system has shown, then, that dependency has been a key feature of governance in post-independence Kingston. The KSAC became more dependent on MPs and government ministries and agencies to develop the city, while many inner-city residents were reliant on short-term work and other benefits from their MP or councilor to make ends meet, and many politicians were willing to dole out these benefits because they depended on their vote for re-election. This dependency is one of the main obstacles to address not just the infrastructural deficit discussed in this article—poor gully maintenance and poor waste collection—but many other major problems facing Kingston's inner-city communities and the city more widely, including crime, poverty, and increasing droughts. When politicians and citizens as well as central and local government stop seeing each other as patrons and clients, they can work together to devise solutions to these pressing problems.

Acknowledgments

I wish to thank Dr David Clayton for his insightful comments on this article.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

ORCID iD

Henrice Altink https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9123-0722

Notes

- 1. Yaffa Truelove, "Rethinking Urban Environmental and Infrastructural Governance in the Everyday: Perspective from and of the Global South," *Environment and Planning C–Politics and Space* 39, no. 2 (2021): 236.
- Jean-Paul D. Addie, "Theorising Suburban Infrastructure: A Framework for Critical and Comparative Analysis," *Transactions of the British Institute of Geographers* 41, no. 3 (2016): 273.
- 3. See Truelove, "Rethinking Urban Environmental"; Nikhil Anand, "Leaky States: Water Audits, Ignorance, and the Politics of Infrastructure," *Public Culture* 27, no. 2 (2015): 305-30; Dennis Rodgers and Bruce O'Neill, "Infrastructural Violence: Introduction to the Special Issue," *Ethnography* 13, no. 4 (2012): 401-12.

4. Colin McFarlane and Jonathan Rutherford, "Political Infrastructures: Governing and Experiencing the Fabric of the City," *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research* 32, no. 2 (2008): 364.

- 5. Truelove, "Rethinking Urban Environmental," 232-34.
- 6. Bertelsmann Stiftung, BTI 2020 Country Report-Jamaica (Gütersloh: Bertelsmann Stiftung, 2020), 5.
- Clientelism is common in many Global South countries. On the links between clientelism, democracy and development, see Allen Hicken, "Clientelism," *Annual Review of Political Science*, 14, no. 1 (2011): 289-310.
- 8. Carlene J. Edie, *Democracy by Default: Dependency and Clientelism in Jamaica* (Kingston: Ian Randle Publishers, 1991), 57.
- 9. On the rise of the two-party system and political violence in the early post-independence period, see Andrew Dawes, "Political Violence in Consolidated Democracies: The Development and Institutionalization of Partisan Violence in Late Colonial Jamaica (1938-62)," Social Science History 40, no. 2 (2016): 185-218; Obika Gray, Demeaned but Empowered: The Social Power of the Urban Poor in Jamaica (Kingston, 2000); Terry Lacey, Violence and Politics in Jamaica, 1960-1970: Internal Security in a Developing Country (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1977); Trevor Munroe, The Politics of Constitutional Decolonization: Jamaica, 1944-62 (Kingston: Institute of Social and Economic Research University of the West Indies, 1972); Amanda Sives, Elections, Violence and the Democratic Process in Jamaica, 1944-2007 (Kingston: Ian Randle Publishers, 2010); Carl Stone, Democracy and Clientelism in Jamaica (New Brunswick: Transaction Books, 1980). And on the more recent links between politics and organized crime, see Michael W. Collier, Corruption in the Caribbean Basin: Constructing a Theory to Combat Corruption (London: Routledge, 2005), chap. 5; Edie, Democracy by Default, 57; Anthony Harriott, Organized Crime and Politics in Jamaica: Breaking the Nexus (Kingston: Canoe Press, 2005); Rivke Jaffe, "The Hybrid State: Crime and Citizenship in Urban Jamaica," American Ethnologist 40, no. 4 (2013): 734-48; Michelle A. Munroe and Damion K. Blake, "Governance and Disorder: Neoliberalism and Violent Change in Jamaica," Third World Quarterly 38, no. 3 (2017): 580-603.
- 10. Today Kingston is divided into 13 constituencies (for national elections) and 31 divisions (for local elections). Following the adoption of a new local governance act in 2016, the KSAC was renamed the Kingston and St Andrew Municipal Corporation. The term KSAC in this article also refers to this entity.
- 11. On the shift toward criminal dons for patronage resources, see Amanda Sives, "Changing Patrons, from Politicians to Dons: Clientelism in Downtown Kingston, Jamaica," *Latin American Perspectives* 29, no. 5 (2002): 66-89.
- 12. Collier, Corruption in the Caribbean Basin, 154.
- 13. This refers to the Kingston Metropolitan Area, which includes the parish of Kingston and the suburban section of the parish of St Andrew. Macrotrends, "Kingston, Jamaica, Metropolitan Area Population 1950-2021," accessed April 29, 2021, https://www.macrotrends.net/cities/21607/kingston/population; Statistics Institute of Jamaica, "KMA Communities and Population," accessed April 29, 2021, https://statinja.gov.jm/maps/kmacommunitiesandpopulation.html.
- 14. Rivke Jaffe and Lucy Evans, "Imagining Infrastructure in Urban Jamaica," *GeoHumanities* (2021): 1-16, https://doi.org/10.1080/2373566X.2021.1925575.
- 15. R. A. Brandon, "Kingston and Her Gullies," Gleaner, January 12, 1969, 7.
- "£240,000 Gully Plan Abandoned," *Gleaner*, February 5, 1934, 1; "Flood Damage" *Gleaner*, October 8, 1963, 10.
- 17. H. C. Cahusac, "There Can Be Many Deserts in Jamaica If," *Gleaner*, January 12, 1964, 7. Throughout the Global South, rapid urbanization has had similar effects on urban hydrological systems. See, Scott J. McGrane, "Impact of Urbanisation on Hydrological and Water Quality Dynamics, and Urban Water Management: A Review," *Hydrological Sciences Journal* 61, no. 13 (2016): 2295-2311.
- 18. "Steady Progress on the Sandy Gully Project," Gleaner, September 20, 1964, 2.
- 19. "Munn Telegraphs Lynch about McGregor Gully," *Gleaner*, November 16, 1970, 18; "Work Starts on McGregor Gully soon," *Gleaner*, October 13, 1978, 2.
- 20. "Flood Rains lash Jamaica," Gleaner, October 18, 1973, 1 and 20.
- 21. World Bank, Jamaica: Appraisal of a Sites and Services Project Report no. 294a-JM (Washington. D.C.: World Bank, 1974), annex 1. Much of the land used for low-income housing projects was already owned by government but required inter-governmental transfers, for example, from the military or

- water commission. For more on public housing in Kingston in the 1960s and 1970s, see Colin Clarke, *Decolonizing the Colonial City: Urbanization and Stratification in Kingston, Jamaica* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006).
- 22. "Flood Damage"; "Poor Drainage," *Gleaner*, October 28, 1963, 14; "Rains and Policy," *Gleaner*, November 13, 1966, 6.
- 23. World Bank, Jamaica: Appraisal, annex 1.
- 24. Government of Jamaica, "Draft National Housing Policy July 2019," xvii, accessed August 13, 2021, https://japarliament.gov.jm/attachments/article/2167/Draft%20National%20Housing%20Policy%20-%20July%2017%202019%20-%20For%20Tabling.pdf.
- 25. Gloria Knight, "Urban Planning and Management in Jamaica: Past Experiences, Issues and Outlook," *Habitat International* 16, no. 2 (1992), 38-41; Philip D. Osei, "Strengthening Local Fiscal Capacity in Jamaica, 1993-2002," *Social and Economic Studies* 51, no. 4 (2002), 33 and 37; Inter-American Development Bank and Institute for Sustainable Development, "Build better Jamaica: Developing Design Concepts for Climate Change Resilient Building, interim report January 2013 Project No.: ATN/OC-12813-JA.8," 8-9, accessed April 13, 2021, https://www.buildbetterja.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/ATN_OC-12813_JA_Interim-Report-Jan-2013.pdf. Until the 2016 local government act, local government was not enshrined in the constitution. As such, central government was able, using parliament, to amend the powers of the KSAC.
- Inter-American Development Bank and Institute for Sustainable Development, "Build Better Jamaica,"
- 27. Pauline McHardy and Michael G. Donovan, *The State of Social Housing in Six Caribbean Countries* (Washington, DC: IDB, 2016), 75; Peter Elspeut, "Humans Cause Unnatural Disasters," *Gleaner*, April 28, 2017, A4.
- 28. National squatter surveys carried out in 2002 and 2007 have estimated that 20 percent of all Jamaicans lived in informal settlements. They did not provide a population estimate for Kingston settlements, which made up 17 percent of all informal settlements. Robin Rajack and Shrikante Barhate, *Urban Poverty and Habitat Precariousness in the Caribbean* (Santiago: CEPAL, 2004), 21; Ministry of Water and Housing, "Rapid Assessment of Squatting Report 2008," accessed May 6, 2021, https://www.yumpu.com/en/document/read/17074439/rapid-assessment-of-squatting-report-note-large-file.
- 29. Klaus De Albuquerque, Wesley van Tiel, and J. Mark Taylor, "Uncontrolled Urbanization in the Developing World: A Jamaican Case Study," *The Journal of Developing Areas* 14, no. 3 (1980): 364-66.
- 30. Obika Gray, *Radicalism and Social Change in Jamaica*, 1960-1972 (Knoxville: The University of Tennessee Press, 1991), 119-20; Patricia Anderson, "The Challenge of Housing and Community Conflict in East and West Kingston," *Social and Economic Studies* 56, no. 3 (2007): 37-40.
- 31. Beverley Mullings, "Garrison Communities," in *Keywords in Radical Geography: Antipode at 50*, ed. Antipode Editorial Collective (Hoboken, NJ, 2019), 141-45. On the rise of garrison communities, see Gray, *Radicalism and Social Change*, 119-20; Lacey, *Violence and Politics*; 89; Sives, *Elections, Violence and Democratic Process*, chap. 3. Today, intimidation and coercion are hardly required to secure votes in garrison communities because they have been politically homogeneous for several decades.
- 32. Kevin Edmonds, "Guns, Gangs and Garrison Communities in the Politics of Jamaica," *Race&Class* 57, no. 4 (2016): 57; Jaffe, "The Hybrid State," 737.
- 33. Christopher A. D. Charles and Orville Beckford, "The Informal Justice System in Garrison Constituencies," *Social and Economic Studies* 61, no. 2 (2012): 54.
- 34. Sives, "Changing Patrons," 84.
- 35. Evelyne Huber Stephens and John D. Stephens, *Democratic Socialism in Jamaica: The Political Movement and Social Transformation in Dependent Capitalism* (Basingstoke: Macmillan, 1986), 110.
- 36. Leiska J. Powell, "Urbanization, Environmental Planning and Management: A Challenge for Jamaica," Planning Malaysia 7 (2009): 6; Planning Institute of Jamaica, Assessment of the Socio-Economic and Environmental Impact of the March 2015 Fires at the Riverton City Dump on the Kingston Metropolitan Area and its Environs (Kingston: Planning Institute of Jamaica, 2016), 11.
- 37. "Land Titling Will Unleash Wealth," Gleaner, March 25, 2018, A8.
- 38. Rodgers and O'Neill, "Infrastructural Violence," 403. Informed by Rodgers and O'Neill's idea of "infrastructural violence," Sophie Haines has examined the potential social, political, cultural, and

environmental impact of a proposed highway in Belize in her "Imagining the Highway: Anticipating Infrastructural and Environmental Change in Belize," *Ethnos* 83, no. 2 (2018): 392-413.

- 39. "Cuban Discipline Needed," Gleaner, May 17, 1976, 2.
- 40. André Wright, "William Mahfood is Talking Garbage," Gleaner, July 9, 2017, A9.
- 41. Christopher Serju, "Sick Start to New Year in Waterhouse," Gleaner, January 2, 2020, A2.
- 42. On waste collection in informal settlements, see Dorraine Duncan, "Participatory Solid Waste Management: A Proposal for Jamaica's Informal Settlements" (MSc Diss., Georgia Tech, 2018).
- 43. Ministry of Water and Housing, "Rapid Assessment of Squatting," 35.
- 44. See, for instance, "Garbage Collection," *Gleaner*, August 3, 1990, 3; "MPM fights City Dirt," *Gleaner*, September 8, 1997, B15.
- 45. World Bank, Jamaica—Inner City Basic Services for the Poor Project: Independent Evaluation Group, Project Performance Assessment Report 135268 (Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2019), 15.
- 46. "How the KSAC Public Cleansing Department Operates," *Gleaner*, July 23, 1969, 3; "Garbage Collection System Breakdown," *Gleaner*, January 17, 1992, 2.
- 47. "Garbage Collection System Breakdown"; World Bank, Jamaica-Inner City, 21.
- 48. See, for instance, "Garbage Cans on All Premises," *Gleaner*, January 9, 1963, 2; "KSAC to set Sharper Watch on Sanitation," *Gleaner*, May 16, 1966, 23; "Garbage Continues to Pile Up," *Gleaner*, September 25, 1972, 25. A study undertaken in one urban low-income community in the late 1990s found, for instance, that most residents were willing to buy a large bin if it cost less than J\$300 but most large bins cost at least J\$500. See Ian Gage, "The Effect of the Method of Household Containment on Solid Waste Management," in *Solid Waste Management: Critical Issues for Developing Countries* ed. Elizabeth Thomas-Hope (Kingston: Canoe Press, 1998), 159-69.
- 49. See, for instance, "City Clean-Up Underway," *Gleaner*, November 11, 1980, 1; "No Garbage Collection," *Gleaner*, August 3, 1990, 3; "Violence Halts Garbage Collection," *Gleaner*, November 18, 2002, A1; "Tivoli Gardens: A Spoilt Child Out of Control," *Gleaner*, June 2, 2010, A9.
- 50. See, for instance, "Garbage continues to pile up."
- 51. "Garbage piles up in Troubled Areas," *Gleaner*, February 9, 1976, 1. On the "tribal war" between Rema and Concrete Jungle, see L. Alan Eyre, "Political Violence and Urban Geography in Kingston, Jamaica," *Geographical Review* 74, no. 1 (1984): 24-37.
- 52. "City Clean-up Drive," Gleaner, November 11, 1980, 1-2.
- 53. Sives, *Elections Violence*, 154-55. This violence took place both between and within communities, facilitated by the increased availability of firearms, the fragmentation of gangs, and the drugs trade
- 54. "Violence Halts Garbage Collection," Gleaner, November 18, 2002, 1.
- 55. "Crime, Rain Stalling Garbage Pickups, Says Chung," Gleaner, November 28, 2019, A2.
- 56. On the JLP government's embrace of the free market system, see Edie, *Democracy by Default*, chap. 6.
- 57. "Corporate Area Tax Compliance," Gleaner, September 25, 2013, B13.
- 58. Osei, "Strengthening Local Fiscal Capacity," 48.
- 59. See, for instance, "MPM responds," *Gleaner*, August 27, 1997, A5.
- 60. "KSAC passes Motion Deploring Attitude of Local Gov. Ministry," Gleaner, March 14, 1970, 28.
- 61. See, for instance, "Crash Programme brings Improvement," *Gleaner*, May 21, 1969, 14; Carl Stone, "A Remarkable Success Story," *Gleaner*, January 7, 1991, 6; Robert Dalley, "Time for Change at the NSWMA," *Gleaner*, December 16, 2016, A4. Most private contractors used by MPM and the NSWMA leased trucks from the agency.
- 62. Edie, Democracy by Default, 131.
- 63. "Mismanagement, Bad Supervision hurt MPM," Gleaner, October 8, 1993, 1.
- 64. "Solid Waste Boss stands Firm," Gleaner, April 10, 2005, A6-A7.
- 65. "Contractor General Unearths NSWMA Mess," Gleaner, March 1, 2014, A3.
- 66. "Solid Waste Boss."
- 67. Collier, Political Corruption, 130.
- 68. Edie, Democracy by Default, 66; Stone, Democracy and Clientelism, 103.
- Lloyd Waller and Anthony Harriott, "Political Corruption and Organised Crime," in Organized Crime and Politics in Jamaica: Breaking the Nexus, ed. Anthony Harriott (Kingston: University of the West Indies Press, 2007), 130.

- 70. For a summary of this model, see Caribbean Policy Research Institute, "Anti-Corruption Innovations: Strengthening Jamaica's Integrity," accessed April 30, 2021, https://capricaribbean.org/sites/default/files/public/documents/report/anti-corruption_innovations_strengthening_jamaica039s_integrity.pdf.
- 71. Waller and Harriott, "Political Corruption and Organised Crime," 134-38; "Solid Waste Agency gives Account," *Gleaner*, April 5, 2005, A2; "Solid Waste Boss."
- 72. Jaffe, "The Hybrid State."
- 73. "New Drive to Whistle Clean City," Gleaner, April 30, 1986, 3.
- 74. Until 1999, it was the called the Works Division of the Ministry of Transport and Works.
- 75. "Garbage in but None out," *Gleaner*, February 6, 1998, 1; Ken Chaplin, "KSAC Council Revisited," *Gleaner*, March 14, 1998, A8; "Gunmen Thwart Sandy Gully Clean Up," *Gleaner*, August 26, 1998, A3; "No Funds Block Gully Cleaning," *Gleaner*, September 17, 1999, 1. On Local Government Reforms in the 1990s, See Osei, "Strengthening Local Fiscal Capacity."
- 76. "KSAC Gets Money for Gullies, Says Minister," *Gleaner*, July 15, 2005, A6. See also, "Gross Gullies," *Gleaner*, April 11, 2006, 57; "A Disaster in the Making," *Gleaner*, February 15, 2004, A5.
- 77. See, for instance, "Christmas Work for Labourers in the Corporate Area," *Gleaner*, December 5, 1939, 1.
- 78. See, for instance, "Xmas Work 'Ban' on MHRs," Gleaner, November 18, 1954, 1.
- 79. Carlene J. Edie, "From Manley to Seaga: The Persistence of Clientelist Politics in Jamaica," *Social and Economic Studies* 38, no. 1 (1989): 9. Grassroots activists knew who was most likely to vote for the party and who not, and thus who would need a job or other benefit to persuade them to vote for the party. Having a link with the MP and/or councilor raised their esteem in the area. Edie, *Democracy by Default*, 62-63.
- 80. Edie, Democracy by Default, 65-66.
- 81. Stephens and Stephens, *Democratic Socialism in Jamaica*, 34 and 72-73. A similar observation was made by Gray. See his *Demeaned but Empowered*, 232.
- 82. "Christmas Work," Gleaner, November 21, 1971, 6.
- 83. Stephens and Stephens, Democratic Socialism in Jamaica, 72-73.
- 84. Ibid, 253. See also Edie, Democracy by Default, 125.
- 85. Edie, Democracy by Default, 133.
- 86. Ibid, 132-33.
- 87. Anthony Payne, "The 'new' Manley and the New Political Economy of Jamaica," *Third World Quarterly* 13, no. 3 (1992): 470.
- 88. For example, the MP for North Eastern St Andrew, Delroy Chuck (JLP), spent half of his SESP money on employment. "In Defence of the SESP," *Gleaner*, June 15, 2005, A8.
- 89. "Workshop E: The Role of Parliamentarians in Facilitating Grassroots Projects," *The Parliamentarian* no. 4 (2010): 326-27.
- 90. There were high hopes of the CDF in 2008 but like its predecessors, the fund is now severely criticized for allowing "pork barrel" politics. See, for instance, "Editorial: Scrap the Constituency Development Fund," *Gleaner*, November 20, 2020, A5.
- 91. Constituencies with MPs from the ruling party have always received a greater share of state resources than those from the opposition party. See Collier, *Political Corruption*, 136.
- 92. "Councillors seek Meeting with Minister," Gleaner, September 10, 1999, A3.
- 93. "And in Drain Cleaning too," *Gleaner*, June 8, 2014, A6.
- 94. Between 1970 and 2016, it spent on average 11.82 percent of Gross National Income per year on debt servicing. "Jamaica–Total Debt Service," Index Mundi, accessed April 14, 2021, https://www.indexmundi.com/facts/jamaica/total-debt-service.
- 95. "Sandy Gully Deaths Could Have Been Prevented-NWA," Gleaner, October 13, 2010, A3.
- 96. "The PM Should Clear the Air," Gleaner, June 24, 1977, 10.
- 97. Waller and Harriott, "Political Corruption," 131-33.
- 98. "Flood Rains lash Jamaica"; Gray, Demeaned but Empowered, 229.
- 99. Stephens and Stephens, Democratic Socialism in Jamaica, 63.
- 100. In fact, a reliance on the dispensation of patronage was a major reason for the poor performance of many PNP policies and programs aimed at social transformation. Stephens and Stephens, *Democratic Socialism in Jamaica*, 305 and 309; Gray, *Demeaned but Empowered*, 188.

101. "Feather Mop' Demands \$20,359 from KSAC," *Gleaner*, November 7, 1975; "Feather Mop shot Dead," *Gleaner*, December 13, 1975.

- 102. "Killing of Ogilvie," *Gleaner*, June 22, 1977, 1; "\$970,000 in Irregular Contracts," *Gleaner*, August 28, 1979, 15; "McGregor Gully Case," *Gleaner*, September 3, 1979, 165.
- 103. "Supt. Gets 1 Year for \$2 m. Fraud," Gleaner, September 7, 1979.
- 104. "Conspiracy to Murder Trial Enters 4th Day," Gleaner, May 30, 1980, 19.
- 105. Sybil. E. Hibbert, "Permanent Secretary Gunned Down in Broad Daylight," *Jamaica Observer*, January 8, 2013, accessed April 15, 2021, https://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/permanent-secretary-gunned-down-in-broad-daylight_13318490&template=MobileArticle.
- 106. "Dyer Jailed 10 Years," *Gleaner*, June 5, 1980, 1 and 11. The Court of Appeal ordered a retrial on technical grounds. While awaiting retrial, Dyer died from complications of diabetes.
- 107. Gray, Demeaned but Empowered, 226-27.
- 108. Stephens and Stephens, Democratic Socialism in Jamaica, 128-37.
- 109. Based on: "Big Fraud at Ministry of Work," *Gleaner*, April 1, 1979,1; "\$872,900 paid out but no work done," *Gleaner*, June 19, 1979, 1 and 13; "Trial of Ministry Men Adjourned," *Gleaner*, June 25, 1979, 15; "Crown Closes Case in the McGregor Gully Fraud Hearing," *Gleaner*, August 30, 1979, 9; "\$970,00 in Irregular Contracts"; "McGregor Gully Case"; "Supt. Gets."
- 110. "MPM Boss Locks Horns With MPs on Projects," *Gleaner*, October 22, 1998, C6; "Job Hunters Flood Gully Cleaning Project, *Gleaner*, September 25, 1999, A2.
- 111. "Big KSAC Fraud," Gleaner, May 31, 2011, A1.
- 112. Office of the Contractor General, "Special Report of Investigation into the Award of Contracts for the Island-Wide Mitigation (De-bushing and Drain Cleaning Programme which was implemented by the National Works Agency (NWA) in the Amount of Six Hundred and Six Million Dollars (\$606,000,000.00)), June 2017," accessed April 15, 2021, https://integrity.gov.jm/sites/default/files/600%20m%20De-Bushing%20Investigation%20Report%20final.pdf. When in power, the two parties have often increased public spending to shore up party support or minimize losses to the opposition. See Stone, *Democracy and Clientelism*, 233.
- 113. Stone, Democracy and Clientelism, 180; Anthony A. Harriott, Balford A. Lewis, Balford A. Lewis, et al., The Political Culture of Democracy in Jamaica and in the Americas, 2018/19: Taking the Pulse of Democracy (Jamaica: USAID/Jamaica; Vanderbilt LAPOP; The University of the West Indies at Mona, 2020), 97.
- 114. Stone, Democracy and Clientelism, 109.
- 115. Electoral Commission of Jamaica, "General Election 2020," accessed April 15, 2021, https://ecj.com.jm/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/2020GeneralElectionSummaryResult.pdf.
- 116. "Majesty Gardens Plagued by Floods," *Gleaner*, November 26, 2001, B6; "MPs to Tour Flood-Affected Areas," *Gleaner*, December 28, 2001, A2; "Families Flooded Out," *Gleaner*, September 20, 2002, A1.
- 117. Corey Robinson, "Murky Waters," Gleaner, October 25, 2020, A5.
- 118. Rose E. Ficek, "Infrastructure and Colonial Difference in Puerto Rico after Hurricane Maria," Transforming Anthropology 26, no. 2 (2018): 102-17.
- 119. Based on Electoral Commission of Jamaica, "General Election," accessed April 15, 2021 https://ecj. com.jm/elections/election-results/parliamentary-elections/.
- 120. Harriott et al., The Political Culture of Democracy, 81.
- 121. "Drewsland Can't Go at It Alone," *Gleaner*, December 31, 1999, A9. N.T., *Gleaner*, September 3, 2002, A7.
- 122. See, for instance, the following that explore infrastructural protests in Global South cities, including the Caribbean, Ryan Cecil Jobson, "Road Work: Highways and Hegemony in Trinidad and Tobago," *The Journal of Latin American and Caribbean Anthropology* 23, no 3 (2018): 457-77; Donald V. Kingsbury, "Infrastructure and Insurrection: The Caracas Metro and the Right to the City in Venezuela," *Latin American Research Review* 52, no 5 (2017): 775-91; Colin McFarlane and Jonathan Silver, "The Poolitical City: 'Seeing Sanitation' and Making the Urban Political in Cape Town," *Antipode* 49, no. 1 (2017): 125-48; Sophie Schramm and Basil Ibrahim, "Hacking the Pipes: Hydro-Political Currents in a Nairobi Housing Estate," *Environment and Planning C–Politics and Space* 39, no 2 (2021): 354-70.

- 123. See, for instance, "Lewis Deputation Discuss Drainage," *Gleaner*, November, 21, 1969, 36; "Residents protest against MP Colin Campbell," *Gleaner*, August 17, 2002, 1; Alessandro Boyd, "Improve the Lives of D'town's People—McKenzie," *Gleaner*, July 18, 2012, A4.
- 124. Edie, Democracy by Default, 64; Stone, Democracy and Clientelism, 100.
- 125. Diana Mitlin, "Politics, Informality and Clientelism—exploring a pro-poor urban politics." ESID working paper no. 34, Effective States and Inclusive Development Research Centre (ESID), Manchester, 2014, 7-9.
- 126. Hicken, "Clientelism," 302-03.
- 127. Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, "Assessment of the Socio-Economic and Environmental Impact of Hurricane Ivan on Jamaica," accessed April 15, 2021, https://www.cepal.org/sites/default/files/publication/files/25725/LCcarL22-LCmexL636 en.pdf.
- 128. Noel DaCosta, "The Long Journey towards a National Building Act-Pt 1," *Gleaner*, December 30, 2018, B7; Noel Da Costa, "The Long Journey towards a National Building Act-Pt 2," *Gleaner*, January 6, 2019, D6. Legislation was delayed because of partisan voting.
- 129. Jimmy Tindigarukayo, "The Squatter Problem in Jamaica," *Social and Economic Studies* 51, no. 4 (2002): 101-02.
- 130. Corey Robinson, "Squatters Must Quit," *Gleaner*, May 15, 2016, B7. Even though they live on land that they do not own, squatters can still register to vote.
- 131. In the 1980s, various other services were transferred from the KSAC to central ministries and agencies, including roads, water provision, and public health. Because the quality of local service provision impacts on the legitimacy of the political system, not all functions were restored. Eris D. Schoburgh, "Local Government Reform in Jamaica and Trinidad," *Public Administration and Development* 27 (2007): 164 and 172.
- 132. Ibid, 164-65.

Author Biography

Henrice Altink is professor in Modern History and co-director of the Interdisciplinary Global Development Centre (IGDC) at the University of York (UK). Her research focuses on social inequalities in the Caribbean, particularly gender, class, and race. She is the author of *Representing Slave Women in Discourses on Slavery and Abolition* (2007), *Destined for a Life of Service: Defining African-Jamaican Womanhood* (2011), and *Public Secrets: Race and Colour in colonial and independent Jamaica* (2019). Her recent research explores the impact of environmental change on the most vulnerable groups in Caribbean Small Island Developing States since 1945.